Faculty Senate Minutes
February 20, 2012

SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 p.m.

Present: Deborah Brown, Mary Carrabba, David Carter, Prakash Chenjeri, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Sherry Ettlich, Fredna Grimland, Rich May, Michael Naumes, Garth Pittman, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Dennis Slattery, Robin Strangfeld, Jamie Vener, Jody Waters, Cynthia White, Elizabeth Whitman, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Dan Wilson.

Absent:  Anne Connor, Steve Jessup, and Donna Mills (on sabbatical).

Visitors: President Cullinan, Provost Klein, Mada Morgan, Donna Lane, Jonathan Eldridge, William Greene, Sue Walsh, Lee Ayres, Laura O’Bryon.

Agenda

The meeting was called to order at 4:04p.m.

1. Approval of minutes from February 6, 2012:  
· Naumes motioned to approve the minutes from February 6, 2012, and the motion was seconded by Slattery.  Motion carried with none opposed and Chenjeri abstaining.

2. Announcements: 
· Chenjeri announced that next week, the documentary Hot Coffee: Is Justice Being Served will be shown, followed by a discussion with the filmmaker, Susan Saladoff.  This will be held in the Meese Auditorium (Time to be announced).  This is part of the campus theme events.
3. Comments from President Cullinan:

· This Friday, two forums will be held. Larry Roper, OSU’s Vice Provost for Student Affairs, will meet with faculty and staff to facilitate campus dialogue on the future of our university and to provide SOU faculty and staff with opportunities for discussion and feedback in a confidential setting. Mr. Roper will collect comments and feedback from participants.  

· Additionally, President Cullinan has set up an on-line bulletin board where faculty and staff can submit questions and comments.  

· A joint taskforce composed of members of UPC and the Budget Committee will meet this week for the first time.

· House Bill 4061, which creates a task force to examine whether each public university in Oregon should have its own governing board, will probably go forward, according to Representative Peter Buckley.  

· The Oregon Education Investment Board will be requiring compacts between each university and the state.  Those compacts are being developed on each campus.

· The legislative session is coming to an end, and so far the 3.5% holdback decided in last year’s session appears to be the only cut for higher education. No further cuts are foreseen at this time.

· Naumes asked about a possible shortfall at the state level.  President Cullinan explained that the state’s economic situation is beginning to look brighter.  

· White asked if there is a concern about the state “sweeping” reserve funds, and President Cullinan confirmed that is a concern but not a major one at this time.

4. Comments from Provost Klein:
· We are now authorized in 31 states for on-line course delivery.  We are in the process of securing Distance Education in six more states.  Some states remain too expensive and will not be pursued.
· Provost’s Council:  Regional Studies is up for review.  

·  A story was in the local papers about the U of O doctoral program that is offering a few seats in its cohort to potential students in Southern Oregon.  Greg Gassman will be taking the proposal to the next Graduate Council meeting.  
· Walsch spoke about the University of Oregon program.  
· Provost Klein explained that Geoff Mills negotiated with several Oregon universities before settling on the program with the U of O. 

· Klein also explained that the first cohort will begin in the fall, and this program will offer the only local doctoral program for students.  The deadline is March, and the expectation is that the first cohort will be small.   
· Ettlich asked if the degree would be an Ed D.  Klein says no, it will be a D.Ed.

· Walsch reminded everyone that Grad. Council meets every other  Tuesday at 11:00.  The next meeting is on the 28th.
· Sagmiller asked about funding for the new program.  Where will professors come from?

· Greene explained that this is a “budget neutral” program.  It will combining on-line elements with some face-to-face instruction from SOU professors and U of O faculty.  The revenue generated from graduate tuition will offset faculty FTE.
5. ASSOU Report from Sheree Kerns:
· Sheree Kerns was not in attendance.
6. AC Report:
· AC did not meet on Monday, but a special meeting of AC was held on Thursday.  The discussion centered on the question of Promotion and Tenure and if we should bring forth the bylaws revisions as a discussion item for this meeting.  The feedback from chairs indicates that we can move forward.
Information Items:

7. Diversity Initiatives – Marjorie Trueblood-Gamble:
· Marjorie Trueblood-Gamble was not in attendance.
Discussion Items: 

8. New Courses from University Studies Committee—Mada Morgan
· Morgan explained that the two courses USC has approved for Exploration and Integration are EMDA 201 (Digital Media Foundations I) and PSY 437 (Creative Thinking).

· Sagmiller moved to suspend the two-week rule so a vote can take place.

· Zinn seconded the motion, and motion passed with all in favor and none opposed.  

· Grimland made a motion to approve the two new courses recommended by USC.  Whitman seconded, and motion carried with all in favor and none opposed. Naumes abstained
9. Bylaws Changes - Tenure and Promotion – Sherry Ettlich:
· Ettlich explained that there are two documents that have undergone extensive revision through the hard work of the committee.  Most changes are in language revision, reformatting, and incorporating all feedback from departments, especially in the addition of tables.  
· Computer Science asked that in section 5.152 and 5.232, #3 be omitted.  


· White asked about the nature of most of the departmental changes, and Ettlich explained that changes were made to keep in line with OARs.  The rank of Senior Instructor was added and warmly received.  The term “Affiliate” may be used instead of “Visiting” for individuals with external funding who have a longer-term relationship with SOU. 

· In Section 3, options for online submission of portfolio are provided since original language was drafted before electronic submission was possible.  

· Ettlich explained that there are no substantive changes to the P&T application process exept that electronic submissions are permitted, including recommendations; However, the final yes/no decision of the Provost must include a hardcopy.
· Ettlich explained that some departments have not been preparing the required seven-year summaries.  Math has a program to house data and run reports quickly and easily.  Mary Ann Wright is available to help other departments learn to keep data in this format.

· Slattery questioned 5.225 “Scholarship Expectations.”  Ettlich explained that the narrative format is used here to articulate what SOU believes scholarship consists of, but the departments can be more specific and even add a text box to clarify their requirements.

· Lane expressed the School of Business' concern that the "acceptable" level was written toward promotion and tenure expectations and not seen as a minimum for continued employment. 
· These expectations were originally specified for Promotion and Tenure and were not minimal requirements for continued employment by the university.  If a person is performing “below acceptable,” a plan to address and rectify this performance level will be developed.

· Lane asked if a person could be fired under these circumstances, and Ettlich replied that no, the person would likely be assigned a “plan for improvement.”  

· Naumes asked that in 5.370 the consequences of not meeting expectations be specified.

· Sagmiller referred to 5.224 “Teaching Expectations.”  She wonders how this rubric will be used?  If a person is below acceptable in one area but above in a different area, how will that be calculated?  Will faculty be given feedback?  Does a faculty member get the chance to qualify the findings? Sagmiller expressed concern that evaluations are often lower in courses with strong rigor.
· Sagmiller also inquired about teaching to colleagues and other faculty members.  Can this be used for Promotion and Tenure?  What about mentoring?  

· Ettlich explained that if we adopt the bylaws as revised, mentoring would be recognized as teaching when it supports improving a colleague or group of colleagues' instructional practices.  

· Significant discussion followed, including discussion of possible examples.  Departments could include applicable examples in their expectation documents.  

· Chenjeri asked Sagmiller to give an example.

· Sagmiller explained that she often helps faculty redesign curriculum and plan courses.

· Chenjeri wonders how we can compare teaching faculty to teaching students.

· Sagmiller believes that the new roles should be discussed as we ar restructuring the bylaws.

· Zinn acknowledged that much work faculty members do in mentoring other faculty goes beyond simple service to the university.  It should be recognized for P and T.

· May asked about 5.258.  Who has access to student evaluation of professors and what information from the evaluations is available?  

· Ettlich explained that while full results of the evaluations are available to department chairs and the faculty member being evaluated, only the all-campus question is counted in Promotion and Tenure decisions.

· Provost Klein confirmed that the results of evaluations are not public information, and in the past, SOU has upheld this rule even when contested.

· Lane asked about professional organizations.

· Ettlich explained that under “Service Performance Levels,” activities will count if they require the skills of your teaching profession or subject area.  
· Lane pointed out that in the electronic version of the P and T documents, there is a Collegiality tab, but there are concerns that this might be buried.

· Ettlich explained that this will disappear with the new revisions and not be separated out.

· Naumes added that the format for FPARs and FPAPs is consistent with promotion standards so the yearly reports will more easily blend into promotion materials and asked how many departments have scholarship tables approved by the Provost.  

· Provost Klein explained that the old bylaws are still in effect, but that roughly half of the departments have guidelines approved under the current bylaws. 

· Naumes expressed his thanks to Sherry for all of her work, and Waters extended her thanks to the entire committee for their work as well.
Action Items:

10. Curriculum Committee – Garth Pittman:
· No new document was sent out.
· The major change is firming up “soft” course numbers.  

· Naumes motioned to approve the CC’s recommended courses.

· Sagmiller seconded the motion.  Motion passed with all in favor and none opposed.  Naumes abstained.
Adjournment 
The meeting was adjourned at  5:11 p.m
